CIP Budget — All Other Departments

Honorable Arthur Brun

Honorable Mason K. Chock

Honorable Ross Kagawa

Honorable Derek S.K. Kawakami

Honorable Mel Rapozo

Honorable JoAnn A. Yukimura (present at 10:52 a.m.)

Excused: Honorable Arryl Kaneshiro

The Committee reconvened on March 29, 2017 at 9:05 a.m., and proceeded as
follows:

Councilmember Kawakami: Alright, good morning everybody. Our Budget &

Finance Committee Chair is excused for the day, so I will do my best to do my duty to this
County and run the show. We are reconvening the Budget & Finance Committee for Fiscal
Year 2017-2018 Departmental Budget Reviews. Today on the agenda, we have All Other
Departments Capital Improvement Project (CIP) Budget, excluding Information
Technology (IT). So that being said, I would like to suspend the rules if we have anybody
signed up for public testimony.

There being no objections, the rules were suspended to take public testimony.

SCOTT K. SATO, Deputy County Clerk: Our first registered speaker is
Dennis Eguchi, followed by Buddie Ayudan.

Councilmember Kawakami: Gentlemen.

DENNIS EGUCHI: Good morning. My name is Dennis Eguchi, and I

am from Kekaha. I would like to thank the County Council for giving us the opportunity to
come and say something. I kind of represent some of the people in the community and
basically, what they are asking is that we have an issue with the landfill and part of it is
because at a certain point in time, we were told there was going to be a regression plan put
in place and that the landfill was going to leave the community. With that being said, there
was a monetary value set to kind of appease the community for hosting the landfill. Well,
the community feels that we went past the period where the County said they were going to
actually relocate the landfill. So the community is saying, “Hey, do you know what? Make
it fair for us. This was what was agreed on way back when and going forward, this is how
it is going to be status quo.” The community would like to be able to see some money influx
into the community so that we could continue one of our projects that we are working on.
Basically like I said, we have had two (2) community meetings to ask them, “What do you
folks want to do because of the landfill?”” Overwhelmingly, they came out and said, “Well,
we want to do a particular project.” With that being said, I am only relaying what the
community has said, “Treat us fairly.” Thank you.

Councilmember Kawakami: Thank you. Next speaker, please.
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Mr. Sato: The next speaker is Buddie Ayudan, followed by
Patrick Pereira.

BUDDIE AYUDAN: Good morning, Council. My name is Buddie

Ayudan. We are here to help the most western town in the whole United States, Kekaha.
We have been literally working with a few things in the community and as Mr. Eguchi
stated, we already know wholeheartedly what the community wants to do. A lot of the
Council people there are seeing what the community looks like and see how well they
respond to a lot of things in our community. I know we will be hosting this landfill for a
while and every Administration that has come in, has tried earnestly to see if we can get a
new landfill, but evidently with the problems that are arising, we know that it will be at
Kekaha for a long time. The expansions have drawn a few eyes raised, but our community
is kind a wholesome community, so we do not react like some communities. It has to be
there. We have to deal with it. We humbly ask the support from our County and our
Council in moving forward in aiding us in the ways that can help our community. If
anybody has any questions about anything, you can ask me or you can ask any one of the
members from our Kekaha organization. Thank you. Does anybody have anything to ask?

Councilmember Kawakami: No, I do not think so. What we can do is if there
are questions, we could call you back up at the end of the testimony.

Mr. Ayudan: Thank you.

Councilmember Kawakami: Thank you. Next speaker, Mr. Pereira, please.
Good morning.

PATRICK PEREIRA: Good morning, Councilmembers. For the record
my name is Patrick Pereira. I am a resident of Kekaha and I am here to support what
Buddie and Dennis had to say. As you know, the landfill has been in Kekaha since 1953.
This community host benefit is something relatively new to the people there. Kekaha is not
a place where people are going to call you up daily and complain to you or the Mayor. They
are more subdued and more plantation-style, but that does not mean we have to treat them
that way. When I say “treat them that way,” I mean that if Kekaha is taking all the
garbage and rubbish and let me remind you, toxic waste because they dug up Kilauea who
had toxic waste in the soil, and they did not ask questions of Kekaha community about
burying the waste there, but they brought to the Kekaha landfill because it is a landfill,
right? They got rid it of there. How does it help Kekaha people? It does not help them at
all. How can we help Kekaha people? I think we have to put a larger price tag on dumping
at Kekaha landfill, and if we could, and I know money is hard, we need to see that the
people there get a little bit more sharing in the revenue of this County. I think the landfill
is safety and health. The rubbish dump is number one. If the people were to make a
human chain across the road and say, “No more dumping over here until the County can
pay us a fair share for this rubbish dump,” what is going to happen? Of course, they are
going to throw me in jail, I know that. But I would not mind going to jail for that, really.
So when you figure out the budget and I know all of you is representative of all of the
people on Kaua‘i, but when you figure out the budget, try to think really hard on that.
Okay? Please. Thank you, and thank you for letting me come up here and open my fat
mouth. I appreciate it.
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Councilmember Kawakami: Thank you, Mr. Pereira, and thank you to
the...do we have any other registered speakers?
Mz. Sato: The next speaker is Garrett Agena, followed by
Harold Vidinha.
GARRETT AGENA: Good morning, Council. My name is Garrett

Agena. I am from Kekaha. All we are here for is reiterating some of the things that they
have said and like I said, we represent the community. We do not say anything or ask for
anything without the community’s support. If some of you were there at the community
meetings, then you know the support that we have. I believe there were in excess of three
hundred (300) plus people, more like four hundred (400) people at our community meeting.
So when we make a community meeting, we ask the community what they want, and that
is what they want. They want to get compensated favorably for hosting the landfill, which
looks like for I do not know how many more years. So that is all we are here for, asking for
your support. Do not forget how long we have supported that landfill and the big mountain
that I have to look at every time I go towards Mana. It is going to be there forever. So
please with your support, we know that you are going to give us our fair share that we are
asking for. Thank you.

Councilmember Kawakami: Thank you, Mr. Agena. Next registered speaker,
please.

Mr. Sato: The next speaker is Harold Vidinha, followed by
Taryn Dizon.

Councilmember Kawakami: Good morning, Mr. Vidinha.

HAROLD VIDINHA: Aloha. My name is Harold Vidinha, and I am the

President of the Kekaha Hawaiian Homestead Association. I am here to say that I have
seen the benefits of the funds that you have allocated before. A lot of people failed to come
out and participate in the last project. After seeing the results, you have the community
one hundred percent (100%) I would venture to say, behind these projects that the
gentlemen here before me is the reason why they are asking for more funds. But I can
assure you as the President of my association, that they are very pleased with the way that
the group used the funds that you allocated. So I am here to support whatever you do to
help us at Kekaha as a whole. Thank you very much.

Councilmember Kawakami: Thank you, Mr. Vidinha.

Mzr. Sato: Our last speaker is Taryn Dizon.

Councilmember Kawakami: Good morning.

TARYN DIZON: Good morning. I am not so good even though I

am the younger one out of the group. I had to write it down. I did want to say that my
name is it Taryn Dizon. I am from Kekaha and I am also a beneficiary from the funds that
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was projected from the solarized Kekaha. I do have fifteen (15) panels on my home now
and I am really thankful not only to my financial burden that life costs to our family, but
really thankful that this provides better life opportunities for us. I am here again to

- support not only the community to allocate funds into our roots as we continue to host the
mauna. From the boat, it seems we need a name for it. I do realize how important
protecting and supporting our community responders and infrastructures are our top
priorities, but supporting our roots and providing that balance has an unmeasurable impact
to our people. I feel very special and proud of being born and raised on the island of Kaua4.
Growing up, life was not easy. My mother was a single parent who worked her butt off to
ensure we had a great life. I was lucky to be surrounded by caring family who brought me
to practices, fed me, and treated me as I was one of theirs. I was even lucky when my mom
showed up with her police car and uniform. My mother was a transplant to the island. The
community gave my brother, Jordan and I, the biggest opportunity of our lives. Having our
mother’s strong mind did make life’s choices easier, but the life experiences our community
gave us will never be experienced anywhere else. Calling my friends and seeing who had a
better dinner was priceless. Now, I have a family with two (2) amazing boys, Mauka who is
nine (9) and Makai who is six (6). As their mother, I choose to raise them here where their
parents are from and to continue the generational knowledge they are absorbing. Makai
asked to be in Miloli‘i daily. He is wondering why we always gets big waves, but sometimes
we do go out on big waves. He does not understand it. Mauka would give up anything to be
in choir. I also have a privilege to be their soccer coach. I have three (3) Hawai‘i Youth
Soccer Association (HYSA) soccer teams with twenty-one (21) boys. Even playing in a
competitive league, I created the tales around the new Kaleimalu Park in Kekaha. We are
the first soccer team out of Kekaha. I remember when we first started. We challenged the
champions from the previous season, 15-0. The boys played hard. They left the field with
great smiles. As a team, we worked so hard to be top in our division. It is adversity at its
finest. Supporting our community here helps create opportunities. Investing in our
community is the foundation of sustainability to maintain our heritage by ensuring we have
the resources to provide opportunities for everyone. We are here to humbly ask to continue
to fund our community. Thank you.

Councilmember Kawakami: Thank you for your testimony. That was all we
had on the list of registered speakers. Does anybody else in the public wish to testify on the
agenda item? Seeing none, I want to thank the community members from Kekaha. I know
you folks showed up all day last week as well. I wish to sway a bit from typical protocol and
I know you have traveled far to come here. If there are any Councilmembers that have any
questions for any of the testifiers, I would like to open up the floor briefly for questions.
Councilmember Kagawa.

Councilmember Kagawa: Thank you, Councilmember Kawakami. I was
wondering if I could ask some questions regarding this specific line item in the CIP of the
Administration.

Councilmember Kawakami: Absolutely. When we get to the line item in the
CIP budget, we will open it up for questions as well.

Councilmember Kagawa: Would you be open to taking that item first then
they do not have to stay for the rest of the day?
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Councilmember Kawakami: We sure can. Absolutely. We can take it out of
order. I do not see too many people for Habitat Conservation Plan.
Council Chair Rapozo: If you do not mind, I just have one (1) question.
Because you wanted to do the Administration first, is that what you wanted?
Councilmember Kagawa: Yes.
Councilmember Kawakami: Councilmembers, at this time, I am opening it up

for questions for the testifiers because we had one (1) testifier say that if we had any
questions, and so because they traveled so far, if we have any questions for Mr. Ayudan,
then we can call him up.

Council Chair Rapozo: I just had a question and it is more of a comment
and then a question as to how they feel about the additional...right now, let me just state
this and if anyone wants to come up and address it, if you do not mind, Councilmember
Kawakami. Right now as we look at CIP Budget, there is an increase to the Host
Community Benefit (HCB) Fund of $198,508. So that takes the budget for the Fiscal Year
2018 to $727,503. I do not know if you were aware of that increase. It is a formula based
on the tonnage, last year’s tonnage. Right now, again with the current budget as it is
proposed in the CIP, is $198,508 additional, which will take the balance to $727,500. I
guess with that, I would ask what your thoughts are on that.

Mr. Ayudan: So your question would be?

Council Chair Rapozo: Number one, were you aware that the increase of
almost $200,000 was being proposed?

Mr. Ayudan: Okay. At the last Citizens’ Advisory
Community (CAC) meeting, the Host Community Benefits meeting, the ledger was given to
us on the financial report. I think it was Mr. Furfaro’s regime that made it at a percentage
on the increase of the tonnage. With that being said, the budget that comes down to our
Host Community Benefits funds only shows yearly. What we are looking for into the future
is to increase that funding. Instead of working on it on that percentage basis, we are
looking at a more rounded way of getting funded because we know we will host it for a long
time. So instead of only looking at it on a tonnage review, we are looking at it on a so-called
“we are going to be the holders of this landfill.” I am not sure. This is only my opinion. I
am not sure because you kind of just gave me information that we already know. But our
community feels that by being burdened with this landfill and futuristically looking at we
are going to have it forever, and are not even sure if we are going to move the landfill. So
we are looking at it on a down-range point of view where possibly we know we get x amount
every year. Possibly, we can look at it in a phase where we know we are going to have say,
let us put a dollar figure rounded out to $150,000. We know we are going to get not
$150,000. I am sorry.

Council Chair Rapozo: Let us just say based on this, about $200,000 a
year.
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Mr. Ayudan: Say it is $1, okay? We want to figure out a way,
where we can use this dollar that we know for ten (10) years and maybe even try and get
portions of it placed in to do what the community’s projects are. X amount in advance per
se or give us that ability that we know we will get that much funded to the projects that
they want to get done. So say the project may last two (2) years, but we need $4 instead of
$1. We want to make sure that our County and our Council can fund it to us specifically
just to do what the community wants to do.

Council Chair Rapozo: I guess, and I am not sure if this has been
explained or requested of the Mayor. I am not sure. Right now with the Host Community
Benefit money as you know, it is based on the tonnage. It is $2.38 per ton of the prior year.
That is how you get your allocation. That is what the Ordinance specifies. So I am not sure
if you are asking for a dollar amount per year. What I am hearing you saying if you had a
project...right now, your balance is $727,000. If you had a project worth $2,000,000 over a
3-year period, that we would front the $3,000,000 over the two (2) years and just hold back
the future payments of the HCB or Host Community Benefit. Is that what you are
suggesting?

Mzr. Ayudan: Well, that is my suggestion. We all normally
gather the community together and filter through all of the pros and cons of everything,
and then we will come back and come back with the final statement on how we want to do
things.

Council Chair Rapozo: Let me just say that is actually possible right
now. Let us say the CAC, because that is the managing commission if you will. So let us
say you had a project that was valued $2,000,000 and you wanted to do it over a two-year
period and the Citizens Advisory Committee said, “Yes.” They could very well come to the
Administration and say, “This is the project we want to do. Obviously, it is more than we
have in the balance.” So the County and the Council would have to basically find that
money from somewhere else, put it into the Host Community Benefits, and then the future
Host Community Benefit revenue would go back to where it was borrowed from. It is
almost like a loan. That is in existence today. The question is or the issue is number one,
getting the CAC to put that on the recommendation, and getting the Mayor to approve it.
We as the Council, cannot approve a CAC project or a HCB project. We can fund it, but at
the end of the day, the Mayor is the one who say, “Okay, come to this body and this body
will appropriate the funds” however we would need to. I think that is the process that is in
existence today.

Mr. Ayudan: Okay, I will let Dennis explain some things.

Mr. Eguchi: For the record, Dennis Eguchi. Just to clarify,
are you talking about $200,000 per year to the Host Community Benefits?

Council Chair Rapozo: That is the current formula.

Mzr. Eguchi: Okay. With the total sum of $700,000 sitting in

the kitty.
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Council Chair Rapozo: Yes.

Mr. Eguchi: I think one of the things that you mentioned is
that maybe one of the processes would be to have the CAC come up with a proposal as far
as the project, and then maybe go through the Mayor and have it funded, right?

Council Chair Rapozo: Right.

Mr. Eguchi: Well unfortunately, you notice that we are here
and we basically do not represent the CAC. The reason being is that the CAC does not very
well represent the concerns or the...how should I put it? The projects that the community
is actually looking at. The process has been normally that some people in the community
go ahead and write up a grant, propose it to the CAC, and then get it funded. The problem
with that is that when we do that on our last run, I think it took us almost two (2) years to
go through the process. It is sad in a way because it is the community’s money and this is
the pulse of the community saying, “This is what we want,” but yet, we had to go through
hoops and hurdles to actually get the money.

Council Chair Rapozo: I just have to make sure that we understand the
Host Community Benefit is controlled by an Ordinance that requires the CAC. So if you do
not want to go through the CAC, then you have to go through the Mayor or this body to
approve those funds from the projects outside of the Host Community Benefit.

Mzr. Eguchi: Okay.

Council Chair Rapozo: That is the other option. We cannot use the Host
Community Benefit money and not go through the CAC. I hope you understand.

Mzr. Eguchi: Right.

Council Chair Rapozo: That is just the law.

Mr. Eguchi: Right.

Council Chair Rapozo: That is how it was written.

Mzr. Eguchi: Right.

Council Chair Rapozo: If you have a project—and the big man just

walked in—if you have a project and let us say that the community wants to initiate out in
Kekaha and this is for any community, you folks have the luxury of the Host Community
Benefit Funds, but again, that is governed by the CAC. So if you wanted to do something
that the CAC may not want to do, then it is really convincing the Mayor and the Council
that is a good project, worthwhile project, and that if the Mayor and Council agrees and the
funding is available, then it would go down that road.

Mr. Eguchi: Okay.
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Council Chair Rapozo: But that would be the only alternative. The Host
Community Benefit, again, if the CAC is not representative of the community, then you
have to change out the CAC.

Mr. Eguchi: Right.

Council Chair Rapozo: That is just the reality of it. Honestly, I wish we
could give you $1,000,000 a year, but also, I was here when the CAC was formed and the
HCB was formed. That whole process was designed where the projects would go through
the CAC, which I believe the CAC, in fact, was elected by the community.

Mr. Eguchi: No.

Council Chair Rapozo: No, I am just saying that is how it was when it
started. It was elected. So it was representative. You had to go run for that thing. If that
has changed, that has changed. My point is this, unless we change that Ordinance, and I
do not know how we do that because the Host Community Benefit nationwide is based on
that concept of a Citizen Advisory Committee. It would have to be a separate appropriation
for that specific project.

Mr. Eguchi: Okay. With that being said, I would think that
since the CAC is supposed to be representing the community, maybe that would be the best
route maybe, right? But with that being said, the basic fact for us is, is $200,000 a year
enough money for hosting the landfill for the last fifty (50) and going forward maybe even
for another ten (10) or twelve (12) years. Basically, that is what we are here about also.

Council Chair Rapozo: Yes.

Mr. Eguchi: Number one is the amount of money that we are
looking at? We have a disconnect.

Council Chair Rapozo: I am not going to disagree with you on that.

Mr. Eguchi: Okay. That is the first issue. The second issue is
that we can go ahead and try to address this with the CAC because the CAC actually sent
out a flier, a survey, asking the community, “Hey, what do you folks want to do?”
Unfortunately, the survey came back that said, “Do you know what? We would like to
continue the Kekaha Solar Project,” but to-date, nobody has acted on what the results were
and knowing what the community said this is what we want. So we are just here
representing the community, number one, saying, “Hey, do not take us cheap, and number
two, the community is actually looking at continuing on photovoltaic project. If so and we
have to go through the CAC and talk to the honorable Mayor, then so be it. But the first
one is the funds because we cannot go anywhere without the funds whether we do it outside
of the CAC or conjointly with the CAC.

Council Chair Rapozo: Again, it could be a multiple revenue stream.
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Mr. Eguchi: Right.
Council Chair Rapozo: Like anything we do on this body and this
County, it is all based on availability of funds.
Mzr. Eguchi: Right.
Council Chair Rapozo: As you can see, we are struggling right now

trying to figure out how we are going to get through this budget. On the issue of the survey
being sent out and the responses, that we can follow-up on as far as our staff can follow-up
with the CAC to find out if, in fact, what were the results and kind of press them to move
forward on the project, if that is what the community wants.

Mr. Eguchi: Right.

Council Chair Rapozo: That part, we can do. We cannot direct them.
We cannot tell the Mayor what project to do, but if that is in fact the desire of the Kekaha
community, then obviously, I think we should move forward.

Mr. Eguchi: Right. Thank you. Are there any more
gquestions?

Councilmember Kawakami: Thank you. Councilmember Kagawa.

Councilmember Kagawa: Dennis, so the first increment of the solarized

project, those funds were gained through the Host Community Benefit?

Mzr. Eguchi: Yes.

Councilmember Kagawa: How much was the first increment about,
roughly?

Mr. Eguchi: I think when we put in our grant it was up to
$800,000.

Councilmember Kagawa: $800,000.

Mr. Eguchi: And we asked for, I think about $750,000.

Councilmember Kagawa: Okay. Then, I guess for the Councilmembers,

last year, I think during the budget you folks remember that you voted for it. I did propose
$1,000,000 to be added to complete the solarized project, but we did not have the five (5)
votes. We will have that opportunity again should the time come. I think it is finding out
the process of which is the best way to ensure whatever moneys we add for the solarized
project actually gets there and there are no hoops that they have to jump through to finish
the project. I think if you look at $1,800,000 that they have received so far, if you minus
$800,000, that means $1,000,000 of other projects and they have a balance of I believe
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$727,000 now. So that means $280,000 or so went to small types of projects that typically
go through small grants. That is the status. Is that correct?

Mr. Eguchi: Right.

Councilmember Kagawa: Thank you.

Councilmember Kawakami: Councilmember Brun.

Councilmember Brun: Mr. Eguchi, how much more would it cost to

finish the solarized project?

Mzr. Eguchi: There are approximately seven hundred (700)
owner-occupied homes and we have done just about two hundred (200) homes. So with that
being said, it took us $750,000 to do two hundred (200) homes. So $750,000 by another five
hundred (500)?

Councilmember Brun: About $1,500,000.

Mr. Eguchi: Yes. What we would like to do is knowing that
we cannot get the money all at once, maybe we can do it in phases. The community at-
large, which is the number one priority for them. The reason being is that they go ahead
and compare their monthly savings per household. The Kekaha people are kind of laid
back. They are procrastinators, but they always say, “Well, it is not going to happen in
Kekaha. It never ever happens in Kekaha. Nobody gives us anything in Kekaha.” But
then when they are given and compare it with their neighbors, then they always say.
“Wow.” So with that being said, can I have Garrett tell you basically what the savings per
household is and how fast the money is returned?

Councilmember Brun: Out of five hundred (500) left, do you know if all
five hundred (500) will want solar?

Mr. Eguchi: We have had two (2) community meetings thus
far. The first community meeting was to close the solar project and to let everybody know it
was closing. Instead, we had over four hundred (400) community members show up to say,
“We do not want it to close. We want it to continue.”

Councilmember Brun: Okay.

Mr. Eguchi: With that being said, our second meeting only
drew two hundred fifty (250) people. But at the second meeting, we told everybody, “If you
were present at the first meeting, then do not sign in.” Well, lo and behold, more than two
hundred (200) people signed up. So that means they never came to the first meeting. Only
in two (2) meetings, just because we are saying we are going to close the solar project, we
had over six hundred (600) people in the community to come out and say, “Hey, we do not
want you folks to do that. Please, if we can, we would like to get something also.” Thank
you.
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Councilmember Brun: Thank you.
Councilmember Kawakami: Mr. Agena.
Mr. Agena: A little information on the savings and economic

impact of that project so far. We are looking at ten (10) years, a minimum of $3,000,000 put
back into to our whole community of Kaua‘i. That is probably $150 per household, multiply
that by twelve (12), by the amount of systems out there. In twenty (20) years, which is
supposedly the life of the solar, it is $6,000,000 that gets put back into our economy and
that is the way we generate revenue for the County. So that is a very small estimate of how
much we are saving, minimum $120 to $150 a month per house. So that is simply the
math. :

Councilmember Kawakami: Those are real tangible results and I would like
to congratulate you folks. Councilmembers, seeing no other questions, thank you so much
for your testimony. Mr. Pereira.

Mzr. Pereira: Sorry, I am so slow.

Councilmember Kawakami: We are slower.

Mzr. Pereira: I do not think éo.

Councilmember Kawakami: We are.

Mr. Pereira: Well, 1 do not know if this body knows this, and

this is just a point of information, but the Solarized Kekaha Project is not contained to
Kekaha. When I say that, is that during the project’s run, the boundaries were lifted.
People on the outside could get the price that was granted to the Kekaha residents for a
system on their roof. So Waimea people and Kalaheo people. I do not know how far it
stretched and do not know how many there was, but for every five (5), we got an extra one
(1). The money that was granted took care of one hundred forty-one (141) homes. The rest
of the forty (40) homes were monies that were granted to us by this individual contractor.
As far as people, “Hey, did you go and get the other grant for this?” “Yes, we did.” We got
$200,000 from one (1) contractor. I wish we could have used only one contractor, but that
would create problems. We probably would get sued, the four (4) uncles, but it was open to
the contractors that could. I just want you folks to know that the boundaries was not just
Kekaha. The boundaries spread out into other communities. Thank you.

Councilmember Kawakami: Thank you. Thank you for your testimony. I
would like to call the meeting back to order and take a brief two (2) minute recess.

There being no objections, the Committee recessed at 9:52 a.m.
The Committee reconvened at 9:58 a.m., and proceeded as follows:

Councilmember Kawakami: At this time, I would like to call upon Mr. Suga
to lead us through the CIP Budget, excluding IT. I would like to take things out or order
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since we do have community members with interest in Host Community Benefits. If we can
take Host Community Benefit in interest to the top of the day. Thank you.

KEITH SUGA, Executive Assistant to the Mayor: Good morning. Keith Suga,
County CIP Manager. Good morning Members. As requested, it would be the single
double-sided sheet. On the bottom of page 1 would be the items for Host Community
Benefits. As Council Chair Rapozo kind of mentioned briefly earlier, the current
contribution being proposed is the $198,000 based on the 2016 annual tonnage at the $2.38
per ton unit price. So that is that particular line item second from the bottom, which would
take the total balance as previously stated, to $727,000. Then, the second item on the
bottom of the page is the interest calculation that the Department of Finance put together
based on the available balance. So that turned out to be about $4,500.

Councilmember Kawakami: Are  there any  questions on  HCB?
Councilmember Kagawa.

Councilmember Kagawa: Thank you, Keith. I do not want to get into the
whole history of it. Basically, if their allocation is $200,000 and we see that they got
$1,800,000 so far in total, so we could say that probably for nine (9) or ten (10) years that
this thing has been in effect. For me, I calculated it a little different. If I divide $1,800,000
by sixty-four (64) years since 1953, I come out to about $28,000 a year, whereas Council
Chair Rapozo pointed out that we get $200,000, I see it a little different. I see the
calculation as $28,000 per year. My question is, about four (4) years ago, I was told that the
landfill was going to closing in six (6) or seven (7) years, four and a half (4.5) years when I
started. Recently, we said, “Well, Ma‘alo is not going to be ready. We are probably going to
extend Kekaha another seven (7) years beyond where we are going to close it four and a
half (4.5) years ago.” I am wondering if there is any provision for when we change our mind
from the original intent of where we dates of closure and when we extend. Is there penalty
for us for breaking our side of the agreement that we add more, or just no, or can we just
extend as long as we want and it does not change the terms of the payment?

Mr. Suga: That is a good question. With regards to when
the Host Community Benefits were established, that was established before I came on-
board with the County. The contributions in the CIP for the past four (4) to four and a half
(4.5) years since I have been here has kind of followed suit to what was established
previously. In terms of specific timelines and provisions to make adjustments to the
contributions, I want to lean on the Department of Finance to try to better answer that.

Councilmember Kagawa: But as far as you know, there is no penalty...

Mzr. Suga: I am not aware, but also...

Councilmember Kagawa: ...for when we change our mind and extend?

Mr. Suga: I am not aware, but I am also certainly not one

hundred percent (100%) up to speed on those logistics.



March 29, 2017
CIP Budget — All Other Departments
Page 13

Councilmember Kagawa: My concern as we extend, we are making that
mountain, bigger, taller, wider, and uglier. I think it deserves some type of consideration of
a penalty because this agreement was nine (9) years ago, we had a specific time in writing
that we were going to end, and then we changed our minds...not changed our minds based
on fraud, but based on the fact that Ma‘alo is not ready. I think for me, I feel like there
should be some type of penalty so we learn how to keep our agreements whether it is with
anybody. When we say we are going to do something, let us do it or else there is a penalty,
just like the courts operate. But there is none, as we know. Thank you.

Councilmember Kawakami: Thank you. Councilmember Brun.

Councilmember Brun: $2.38 per ton is what was established from when
it first started or did we just came up with that number?

Mzr. Suga: I am not one hundred percent (100%) certain, but
I believe the original unit price was a little bit lower. I think it was increased about four (4)
or four and a half (4.5) years ago or so, and I believe it was during Council Chair Furfaro’s
chairmanship. There is a calculation or a percentage that derlves the $2.38. I do not have
it here with me, but there is a calculation.

Councilmember Brun: All of our fees went up, right?

Mr. Suga: Correct.

Councilmember Brun: So we charge more fees?

Mr. Suga: Correct.

Councilmember Brun: With the fees going up, should we not be adding

on to the $2.38?

Mr. Suga: I believe there is a tie between the landfill
tipping fee and the Host Community Benefits contribution. So when we did the increase to
$119 that is when there was an increase in that unit price amount:

Councilmember Brun: Okay.

Mr. Suga: I am not sure the exact mechanics of how the
calculation works, but I know it is tied.

Councilmember Brun: Okay, so it is not a set dollar amount? It is a
certain percent of the tipping fee.

Mr. Suga: I believe so, yes.

Councilmember Brun: So if the price goes up, we get more.
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Mr. Suga: Correct.
Councilmember Brun: Okay. Thank you.
Councilmember Kawakami: Councilmember Chock.
Councilmember Chock: I would not mind more details on how the
calculation is made.
Mr. Suga: Okay.
Councilmember Chock: Also, in regards to similar districts with this

funding, what are the rates? I want to see its comparability because I guess what we are
looking for is fairness too, is what I am hearing the request for. I want them to be able to
get what is fair across the board. Thank you.

Councilmember Kawakami: Thank you. Councilmembers, are there any
other questions? I have a question. Keith, as we increase our recycling efforts and we
increase diversion, are we expecting to see the Host Community Benefit Fund to continue to
decline as well because the tonnages decrease?

Mr. Suga: Correct, we should. If we are successful in our
waste diversion, the amount of tonnage that would go to the landfill would decrease.

Councilmember Kawakami: Okay. The next question is when we do finally
relocate Kekaha, does that Host Community Benefits stop?

Mr. Suga: The way the current set-up is, the contribution
would end.

Councilmember Kawakami: To Kekaha?

Mr. Suga: Correct.

Councilmember Kawakami: And shift to the new community that is hosting

the landfill?

Mr. Suga: That obviously, has not been established for
wherever the next destination is, hopefully Ma‘alo. But chances are there will be some type
of similar benefit.

Councilmember Kawakami: I wish I had thought of this question when we
had the open discussion with the public, but it may seem silly, but there is money tied to
this landfill that goes back to the community. Have we actually asked the people of Kekaha
whether they really want this landfill to go away, or if they are willing to continue to host it
knowing that there are funds available and that would continue to be filtered through?
Have we had the discussion?
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Mr. Suga: Good question.

Councilmember Kawakami: I do not know if we have asked the people of
Kekaha. So maybe on a future agenda item, maybe under Public Works / Parks &
Recreation Committee, we can have that frank discussion and be very honest as to whether
the people want to continue to host this. I think that they should have a voice in it and if
they see money coming in and they are able to live with it and are willing to host it, then we
should go back to the negotiating table to see if we can increase the rate and increase the
amount of money going to them because it is very hard to get a community to say, “Hey, e
komo mai. Come and bring your trash to us.” If it is the path of least resistance, we should
take a gander at it. Thank you. Are there any other questions on the line item? Council
Chair Rapozo.

Council Chair Rapozo: Just real quick, and it is more for Keith’s
information. The whole purpose of the Host Community Benefit was to incentivize the
community’s or lessen the hurt...exactly what Derek is saying. When this was proposed
way back when was proposed at $1,000,000 because what we wanted and hoped for was
that when the new landfill was going to be sited, that the communities would be all raising
their hands because, “hey, we will take it for that money.” It is not going to happen for
$200,000 a year. They are not going to say, “Yes, bring that Gpala for $200,000 a year.”
That is how it is done on the Mainland. That is the whole purpose of the Host Community
Benefit. It has to be lucrative for that community to have that money to accept that social
ill, that rotten landfill, or sewer plant, or whatever it is. We are not at that level, at the
$200,000 a year level. Nobody is going to raise their hand to take that thing knowing it is
going to be a thirty (30), forty (40), or fifty (50) year impact. So that is the thing where if we
are serious about the Host Community Benefit, now, I get nervous when we say, “We do not
know if the next community is going to get it.” They are going to have to be part of that
community wherever it goes. What I am afraid of is Kekaha, like Councilmember Kagawa
pointed out, $28,000 a year over the last of that landfill is going to be even less after you
figure out how long it is going to be there. Then, the new community comes in and it is
going to be $1,000,000 a year from the beginning. Then where is the fairness to the Kekaha
community? We have to recognize the community for hosting that rubbish. I know it is
expensive, but at the end of the day, we have to figure out what that level is. As
Councilmember Brun was saying or asking about the per ton rate, that money went up. It
started off $80,000 a year. HCB started $80,000 a year and then it was tied to the tonnage,
and when the tipping fees went up, the rate went up for the HCB. I do not know how we
got to that number, the $2.38 or whatever it is. I think as we are looking forward, that has
to be factored into the cost of the landfill wherever it goes. When we are talking about the
cost, we have got to figure in the Host Community Benefit for that community, and it is a
significant cost. Anyway, that was a little bit of history because I know it was before a lot
of you were here, but that is just how it evolved and where is that number?

Councilmember Kawakami: Mzy. Tabata.

LYLE TABATA, Acting County Engineer: Good morning, Council Chair
Rapozo and Members. Lyle Tabata, Acting County Engineer. Just to make a correction, we
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have discussed the Host Community Benefit with the community already, but the specifics
of the benefit have not been discussed. In general, the concept has been discussed with
them, and so I just wanted to reassure the community in case they are watching, that it is
in the plans. The $2.38 presently per ton cost right now, I believe was recently updated as
far as three (3) years ago or four (4) years ago. So it was increased. I cannot recall, but I
think the records will show the difference how much it was increased. I just wanted to
affirm that it was increased.

Councilmember Kawakami: Thank you for the clarification.
Councilmembers, are there any further questions? Councilmember Brun.
Councilmember Brun: With the Host Community Benefit like Kekaha,

once we close that landfill, they will not get any of that, or are we planning on giving them
an extra...

Mr. Tabata: It is assumed that the additional...I would not
say cost, but benefit, will cease, yes. So part of the different costs that go into the landfill
we are even funding what we are calling the “post-closure.” Once the landfill closes, there
is going to be ongoing activities that we still need to do maintenance out there. Hopefully
the gas collection system will materialize to the point that it becomes a usable gas and help
us defray some of that cost elsewhere in the County with the reusable gas. It is a little bit
deeper discussion than here on the floor right now and maybe we can do another session to
discuss all of the different pieces that will come together for after the life.

Councilmember Brun: Alright. Thank you, Lyle.
Councilmember Kawakami: Councilmember Kagawa.
Councilmember Kagawa: So just to clarify, two (2) to three (3) years ago,

we changed the formula for calculating. Was that in response to us knowing that we are
going to be extending the life and acknowledging that perhaps the prior amount was not
significant enough knowing that we were going to be extending? Was that the reason why,
or did we just increase it knowing we were paying too little from the beginning?

Mzr. Suga: The increase that was two (2) to three (3) years
ago was tied to the landfill tipping fee increase, because it is derived, again, by percentage
of the actual tipping fee. So when the tipping fees increase, therefore the Host Community
Benefit also increased.

Councilmember Kagawa: So it had nothing to do with our asking for
extensions?

Mr. Suga: I do not believe so.

Councilmember Kagawa: It was just because the tipping fee went up by
Ordinance.

Mr. Suga: Correct.
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Mr. Tabata: I believe it is connected to the tipping fee.
Councilmember Kagawa: Thank you.
Councilmember Kawakami: Thank you. Are there any further questions? .

One (1) last question, is there anything that prohibits the beneficiaries of the Host
Community Benefit Fund from opening a business and generating revenue?

Mzr. Tabata: It is a question for the Administration because
they administer the program. We just fund it in Solid Waste.

Councilmember Kawakami: Mr. Trask, maybe you can help us with that?

MAUNA KEA TRASK, County Attorney: Aloha, for the record, Mauna Kea
Trask County Attorney. In response to your question, Councilmember Kawakami, I believe
that irrespective that the CAC is a non-Charter created commission, because it has
advisory capacity to the Mayor and then the Mayor to this body, it does operate under the
Sunshine law. It is a Board. They have promulgated rules and they have the authority to
do that under Chapter 91. They have done that and pursuant to the County Code, there
are provisions regarding the requirements to give public money to private entities. So that
entails generally, you have to be a nonprofit registered 501(c)(3) or other incorporated
organization formed to benefit the community. So this money cannot go to private
businesses. They have some general standards, but you do not have any formally
registered either. So you cannot just give money to like, I do not know, a private business
for-profit. I believe they have their own rules that layout the guidelines in their grant
application process.

Councilmember Kawakami: So hypothetically, the community of Kekaha
could form a nonprofit?

Mr. Trask: Oh, yes. I used to go out there on Mondays years
ago until I thought my presence was kind of inhibiting the process, but they are pretty
accommodating in their requirements. I know E Ola Mao has acted as a fiscal sponsor for
other non-incorporated groups that want to do certain projects, small grant application type
of things, but the community could form its own 501(c)(3), definitely. Anybody could.
Anything.

Councilmember Kawakami: So hypothetically, they could create a 501(c)(3),
create a nonprofit, and then could we view them as a nonprofit as far as providing this
money as a Grant-In-Aid because we provide money to nonprofits and we do not put CACs
in front of them. We just grant them money, and that was the discussion. We do not know
where the money is being spent. We have this community that has this layer, I guess a
protection, but it could also be viewed as a hindrance. If they were to go that step, is that a
route to bypass the CAC and is that something that we want to even discuss?
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Mr. Trask: I think it is a big discussion point. The CAC
concept and actually the larger Host Community Benefit or the HCB concept, is derived out
of federal environmental justice ideas whereby socioeconomically depressed communities
tend to host landfills. They tend to host big factories that have environmental effects. So
one of the mitigating factors you could do is a Host Community Benefit, and that is the
basis for this formation. From there, you get a Citizens’ Advisory Committee to advise the
policymakers on what is best, the ideas. The community determines via committee the best
way to spend their own money. As far as bypassing it, I am not sure. We contract with a
facilitator to go over this. We would with them, but that is kind of a further policy
discussion to have.

Councilmember Kawakami: Thank you. Is there any further discussion?
Councilmember Chock.

Councilmember Chock: Just a follow-up, if you do not mind. Is the CAC
membership appointed by the Mayor?

Mzr. Trask: I cannot recall at this point. I do not recall.

Councilmember Chock: Okay. I know the Office of Economic

Development (OED) had a lot to say about the process.

Mr. Trask: I think OED is the point County departmental
agency that works with them, but I have not really done anything more than just some
legal questions here and there over the past couple of years.

Councilmember Chock: I will just throw it out there as a request to get
clarity on the process for representation to the community. Thank you.

Councilmember Kawakami: Council Chair Rapozo.

Council Chair Rapozo: I will just re-ask that question because somebody
should be able to answer that question, whether it is the Managing Director. Somebody has
to be able to answer that question. I am not as patient as others. We have the resources in
here and the question is very simple. Is the CAC appointed by the Mayor or elected? If
they are appointed by the Mayor, when did that change because I remember it being an
elected CAC? Somebody in here in this room or somebody a phone call away should be able
to answer that question.

Mzr. Trask: I have to read my files.

Council Chair Rapozo: I understand, Mauna Kea, not you. You are the
attorney, but Public Works, or somebody wherever. I do not have the patience for “we are
going to send it across is writing.” No offense to my colleague on the left, but I cannot stand
during budget when we ask a question and they cannot answer it.

Mr. Tabata: Council Chair Rapozo, we are checking.
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Council Chair Rapozo: What?
Mzr. Tabata: We are checking right now. The people who
administer the program will have the answer.
Council Chair Rapozo: Okay.
Mr. Tabata: - Thank you.
Counciimember Kawakami: Councilmember Kagawa.
Councilmember Kagawa: While we are waiting, I have a short question,

too. Keith, the CAC approved $750,000, previously. I do not think that the CAC would
approve of only thirty percent (30%) of the households in Kekaha receiving the benefit with
the rest. I think the problem is that they do not have enough funds to complete it and they
do not want to use all of it for the grant, right? That is the quandary that they are in. As
far as supporting the project, if they supported it the past, they would probably support it
going forward, right?

Mr. Suga: Yes.

Councilmember Kagawa: My question is, if they have the funds, it is
obvious they would support completing it because they supported it in the past.

Mzr. Suga: They meaning the CAC?

Councilmember Kagawa: Yes.

Mr. Suga: I would assume so.

Councilmember Kawakami: Are there any other questions Councilmembers?

Seeing none, going once, twice, sold. If you could proceed down the list for CIP.

Mr. Suga: So totally up to the Council and under your
chairmanship, Councilmember Kawakami, whether we wanted to follow the same type of
procedure that we did last Friday for Public Works. I can take questions if there are
certain projects per page then we do not have to go individually through each one. Again, I
am open to any questions that you folks may have for page 1 on this single sheet.

Councilmember Kawakami: Does anybody have questions for page 1?

Mr. Suga: Just a reminder, as mentioned earlier, as part of
the I'T’s budget presentation in the Department of Finance, they will go into detail for these
particular CIP items.









































































































